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What is meningococcal disease? 

Meningococcal disease is a rare but serious 
bacterial disease. The meningococcal bacteria 
are carried harmlessly in the back of the nose 
and throat by about 10% of the population at 
any one time. Although most carriers remain 
well they are able to spread the bacteria to 
others, who may become very unwell. 

Meningococcal disease can develop very 
quickly and cause death in about 8-10% of 
cases. It can also lead to hearing loss, fits, limb 
amputation, renal failure and skin scarring.  

Symptoms of the disease may include fever, 
headache, confusion or drowsiness, neck 
stiffness, joint pains, rash, dislike of bright 
lights and vomiting.  

If diagnosed early and treated with antibiotics 
promptly most people will make a full 
recovery, so early treatment is essential.  

There are 5 main strains that cause 
meningococcal disease, A, B, C, W, and Y. The 
incidence of the meningococcal W strain has 
risen in recent years and this strain is easier to 
catch than other strains and causes severe 
disease. 

How can meningococcal disease be 
prevented? 

Meningococcal disease can be prevented by 
vaccination. Most children have already 
received a vaccine that covers the 
meningococcal C strain only and this strain is 
now very uncommon. These children now 
need the vaccine that covers the other 4 
strains in the meningococcal ACWY vaccine to 
gain protection against the W strain which  

is the most common strain and also Y which is 
circulating, in addition to the uncommon C and 
A strains. It is safe to have this vaccine after 
receiving a meningococcal C vaccine at 1 year 
of age. 

Why are people aged 1-19 years being 
offered Meningococcal ACWY 
vaccine? 

Young children and adolescents are more likely 
to get meningococcal disease and adolescents 
are more likely to carry the bacteria in their 
throats and spread the bacteria to others in 
the community. The vaccine prevents disease 
and reduces carriage of the bacteria in throats. 
This vaccine is recommended and FREE for all 
people aged 1 to 19 years. Those outside the 1 
to 19 year age group who wish to receive the 
meningococcal ACWY vaccine can see their 
GP for a private script. 

Have you already received a 
meningococcal ACWY vaccine? 

If a person has previously received the 
meningococcal ACWY vaccine (this vaccine 
would be called Nimenrix®, Menveo® or 
Menactra®) in recent years, then another 
vaccine dose is not required. If you are unsure 
please check with your vaccine provider. 

Is Meningococcal ACWY vaccine safe? 

The vaccine is very safe. Side effects from the 
vaccine are usually mild and short lasting and 
may include fever, headache, redness and 
swelling at the injection site, muscle aches, 
loss of appetite or nausea, diarrhoea or 
tiredness. 
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Who should not be vaccinated with 
Meningococcal ACWY vaccine? 

Anyone who has had a severe allergic reaction 
to a previous meningococcal vaccine or any of 
the ingredients in the vaccine i.e. sucrose, 
sodium chloride, sodium phosphate, potassium 
phosphate, diphtheria protein or latex should 
not be vaccinated.  

Pregnant and breast feeding women can be 
safely vaccinated. 

 

 

 

 

 

What about Meningococcal B 
vaccines? 

Vaccination offers the best protection against 
A,C,W,Y and B strains. Meningococcal B 
vaccine is currently not funded by NT 
Government or the National Immunisation 
Program. It is an uncommon strain, but also 
causes serious disease. Vaccination for 
meningococcal B disease is recommended for 
those aged 6 weeks and over and people who 
wish to receive this vaccine should talk with 
their GP and receive a private script. 

 

 

 

 

For further information see 

https://nt.gov.au/wellbeing/health-conditions-treatments/bacterial/meningococcal-disease 

 or contact the Centre for Disease Control in your region 

 

Alice Springs 8951 7540 

Darwin 8922 8044 

Katherine 8973 9049 

Nhulunbuy 8987 0357 

Tennant Creek 8962 4259 
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